OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 22 APRIL 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Dodd (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bowman S (as substitute for Councillor Jefferson), Bradley, Mallinson E, Prest and Rutherford C. 

OSM.18/04
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Jefferson, Guest and Hodgson.

OSM.19/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor E Mallinson declared a personal interest, in accordance with the Code of Conduct for members, in respect of any reference to  Carlisle Housing Association.  Her interest was in respect of her role as City Council appointed member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.  

OSM.20/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11 March 2004 were submitted.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager provided an update on the following matters:

(a) OSM.14/04 – Local Plan Review – A presentation on the Local Plan would be made to all members of the City Council on 10 May 2004 and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had completed its scrutiny of the Local Plan Review.

(b) OSM.14/04 – Housing Strategy – The arrangements for a joint meeting of all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees were in hand.

(c) OSM.15/04 – Customer Contact Centre – The Overview and Scrutiny Manager tabled a letter by the Executive Director (J Gooding) providing an explanation, as requested by this Committee, for removal of the item “Customer Contact Funding Options” from the Forward Plan.

In response to Members’ questions about the contents of the letter, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive provided an explanation of the “Strategic Sourcing” Service offered by Capita.  He explained that a report on this Strategic Sourcing Service would be submitted to the Executive on 17 May 2004 in order that the validity of the proposal could be examined. 

Members expressed a number of concerns about the Strategic Sourcing Service including:

· the fact that this had never been mentioned at a previous presentation by Capita

· the permanence of any savings negotiated

· whether the service was in the best interests of the Council

· the danger of being tied into a contract

· the potential that this Council could be subsidising other Authorities

· whether this service is in line with the Council’s Procurement Strategy

· whether this service has been tried and tested in any other Authorities 

· the potential loss of control

Members stressed that this matter needed to go to Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for detailed consideration and scrutiny.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the proposed service needed to be fully tested and that it would be reported to the Executive and he anticipated that it would then be referred to Overview and Scrutiny for full consideration, in order that a full assessment could be made of whether the service was of benefit to the Authority.  Assessment of the proposal would include a consideration of legal, contractual and financial implications.

(d) OSM.17/04 – Subject Review – Evening and Late Night Economy in Carlisle – A workshop for all Overview and Scrutiny members had been scheduled for 29 April 2004 at 1 pm, following which a meeting of the Task Group would be arranged.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Minutes be noted

(2)  That in relation to the Customer Contact funding options and specifically the Strategic Sourcing service offered by Capita this Committee stresses that this matter should be subject to full scrutiny through the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, to ensure that there is a full examination of the proposed service.

OSM.21/04
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a) Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 18 March and 30 March 2004

With reference to Minute COS.66/04, the Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee commented that the Post Foot and Mouth Disease Environmental and Health matters Subject Review/Inquiry had been a good piece of scrutiny, which had meaningful outcomes and objectives.  Overview and Scrutiny would continue to have a role in monitoring the actions resulting from the recommendations of the Review.  She paid tribute to Mr John Mallinson, Overview and Scrutiny Manager and Mrs E Mackay and Mr S Halstead, Committee Clerks, for their work throughout the Review.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of 18 and 30 March 2004 be noted.

(b) Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 4 March 2004

With reference to Minute IOS.47/04 – Member Development, the Chairman reported that the Committee had contacted by the Consultant undertaking Member Development training.  He had offered to observe the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and provide feedback on the Committee’s performance as a team and how it analysed information and drew up conclusions.  The Committee had agreed to refer the matter to this Management Committee for the agreement of any procedures.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the Consultant had spoken to him suggesting that this was not part of the brief for member development programme and there was a suggestion that this may require additional funding.

Members commented that anyone was free to observe Overview and Scrutiny Committees, but they suggested that the situation regarding any associated costs should be clarified before the matter is progressed.  The Executive Director (M Mooney) suggested that the matter should really be progressed through the Member Training Group as it should go through the formal process.

In relation to member training on Overview and Scrutiny, some Members commented that training arranged by the County Council had been very beneficial.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that he was exploring the possibility of Stephanie Snape and Steven Leach having some input to Member training on Overview and Scrutiny.


RESOLVED – (1)  That the Minutes of 4 March 2004 be noted.

(2) That the Executive Director (M Mooney) investigate the offer of the training consultant observing and commenting on Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, to establish what is being offered and any associated costs and that this matter be progressed through the Member Training Group.

(c) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 1 April 2004


RESOLVED – That the Minutes of 1 April 2004 be noted.

OSM.22/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the work programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 and he highlighted the following matters:

(a) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Business Plan Monitoring – At the last meeting the two Business Plan Monitoring reports which had been scheduled for consideration had not been received and had therefore been deferred to the next meeting.  This would mean that there were five or six plans to be considered at the next meeting.

(b) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Industrial Estates – A meeting had taken place this week, including a site visit to the industrial estates.  Consideration of this matter would continue into the next civic year.

(c) Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Transport - Model Balance in Carlisle Review – This review would continue into the next civic year and would include a site visit to York.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

OSM.23/04
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.21/04 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 March to 30 June 2004.

Members referred to the item on Sheepmount and commented that they would not want to see this being considered by the Executive under Special Urgency Rules (with exemption from call-in) and that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee would still have to see the final report.  The Executive Director (M Mooney) commented that the report would go to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 6 May 2004 and the report with the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comments, would then go to the Executive on 7 May 2004.  A Special Council had been arranged for 17 May 2004 to consider the final report on the contractors and the balance of funding.

In response to the Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comments about timescales being sufficient to take on board the Community Committee’s comments, the Executive Director advised that she would continue briefing the Chairman and Vice Chairman on the matter.

A Member raised a question about health and safety matters, in particular Member training on evacuation procedures in the event of a fire.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the Health and Safety officer had prepared a revised evacuation procedure and he was investigating models for recording Members in and out of buildings.  He asked Members of this Committee if they would be content to have a board on the ground floor, away from public access, which could record Members entering and leaving the building.  Members stated that they would be happy with this system.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that he would circulate the revised evacuation procedure arrangements to all Members of the Council for any comments.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted.

(2) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Health and Safety officer, circulate the revised evacuation procedure arrangements to all Members of the City Council for comment.

OSM.24/04
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the draft Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 (Report Reference OS.03/04).  He advised that the report was produced annually and is considered by the Management Committee and all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees, before it is referred to the City Council. 

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager outlined the contents of the report.  He referred to a new section which had been added to the report which attempted to measure the impact of Overview and Scrutiny by showing how the Executive had responded to specific references from Overview and Scrutiny.  

In conclusion, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the CPA report had recognised that Overview and Scrutiny was making a strong contribution to the Authority’s Corporate agenda yet, crucially, was also acting as a critical friend.  Most importantly a review mechanism was in place and there was a determination to continue to improve, development and succeed.

Members then commented as follows on the draft annual report:

(a) Page 1 – Paragraph 3 - should be reviewed to ensure that plain English is used.

(b) Page 11 – Paragraph 18 – a Member commented that the quote that “executive members were happy for Overview and Scrutiny to be involved at an earlier stage in more routine policy development work”, was to be welcomed but Overview and Scrutiny could be more involved in policy development.  A Member suggested that this could be progressed by the Overview and Scrutiny Manager arranging a meeting between Chairman and Vice Chairman and Executive Members to examine how to move forward policy development and in particular Overview and Scrutiny input to this process.

(c) Members felt that Overview and Scrutiny had progressed and developed well and that Members were becoming more confident in their roles.  The need for a positive attitude on the part of both Overview and Scrutiny Members and Executive Members was recognised.

(d) The importance of the Executive understanding and appreciating the role of Overview and Scrutiny was highlighted.  In order to work effectively, both Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive need to understand and appreciate each others respective roles.

(e) Progress with Overview and Scrutiny over the first couple of years had been encouraging and there were still a couple of weak areas including working with the Executive and engaging the public.  It was noted that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager is working hard to address these areas.

RESOLVED – (1)  That, subject to taking on board the Committee’s comments as outlined above, the report be supported and referred to the City Council.

(2) That the thanks of this Committee to the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer for their dedication, courtesy and hard work, be placed on record.

OSM.25/04
THE CENTRE FOR PUBLIC SCRUTINY – OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY GUIDANCE FOR DISTRICT COUNCILS

The Chairman advised that he had attended a Centre for Public Scrutiny Regional event in Manchester and that the document entitled Overview and Scrutiny Guidance for District Councils, which had been circulated to members, was a particularly beneficial and worthwhile document considered at that event.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the effectiveness of overview and scrutiny could be measured to some extent against the issues to consider which are highlighted at the end of each section of the report.  A lot of these issues had already been addressed within this Council and overall the Council was doing reasonably well, but there were also a lot of areas for improvement in relation to overview and scrutiny.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that he thought that this was a particularly good document and advised that he would be circulating it to Corporate Management Team for discussion.  He highlighted the Centre for Public Scrutiny's four principles of good scrutiny, namely that effective public scrutineers: 

a) provide critical friend challenge to Executives as well as external authorities and agencies

b) reflect the voice and concerns of the public and its communities

c) take the lead and own the scrutiny process on behalf of the public and

d) make an impact on the delivery of public services

In addition, he referred to paragraph 4.1 of the document with regard to understanding the role of overview and scrutiny and specifically one of the four roles of “holding the Executive to account”.  He commented that this paragraph effectively summed up what should be involved in this role of overview and scrutiny.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive suggested that the Committee should consider referring this document to the Executive highlighting the four principles of scrutiny and the sentiments contained in paragraph 4.1.

Members then discussed the Health Scrutiny Committee which was comprised of representatives from the County Council and all District Councils.  They discussed means of ensuring that Members and officers of the Council are aware of what other Authorities in the area are doing on scrutiny, particularly on health scrutiny.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that he could provide details of the Health Scrutiny Programme and could also highlight any other relevant scrutiny proposals from Cumbrian authorities as and when they arose.

RESOLVED – (1)  That in relation to Centre for Public Scrutiny – Overview and Scrutiny Guidance for District Councils document,

(a) the Overview and Scrutiny Manager circulate the document to all Overview and Scrutiny Members;

(b) the Town Clerk and Chief Executive circulate the document to officers in the Corporate Management Team and that the matter be discussed at a meeting of the Corporate Management Team;

(c) the document be referred to the Executive for consideration, in particular the four principles of good scrutiny on page two and the sentiments of paragraph of 4.11 “Holding the Executive to account”.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager include an item on future agendas, providing details of the Health Scrutiny Programme and highlighting any other relevant scrutiny proposals from Cumbrian authorities as and when they arose.

The meeting ended at 11:25 am
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